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Background 

The ongoing management of low, intermediate and high-level nuclear waste is an 
unresolved issue for humanity, not least because the timeframes in question when 
dealing with the hazards of radioactive wastes, range from as little as a few tens of years 
to more than 100 000 years. It is from this starting point that we are beginning the 
development of an ambitious multifaceted artwork aiming to help us consider our 
relationship with deep-time and our nuclear legacy. The expressed aim of Temporary 
Index is to raise general awareness about these long-term management issues, and in 
doing so, to embed this knowledge into our collective cultural memory so as to transmit 
useful information about our nuclear waste into the future. 

Proposal 

We wish to create a series of decorative, real-time numeric counters based on the 
probabilistic decay (including decay of daughter products) of existing nuclear waste that 
we identify from the earliest weapons’ development programmes in the United States 
right through to contemporary wastes being produced by nuclear energy production 
today across the world. Each display will countdown in seconds, showing the time 
remaining before the given item of waste (or a particular site) is considered safe to 
humans. A hypothetical example of one counter could be a bottle of sludge containing 
plutonium discovered in 2004 during an attempted clean-up of the Hanford nuclear site 
in Washington State, United States. Another example might be the geological storage 
facility for vitrified nuclear waste at Horonobe in Japan, should it be established in the 
future. Accident sites, such as Chernobyl or Fukushima Daiichi could also be tagged with 
counters, as could low-level waste (LLW) repositories such as the one at Drigg near 
Sellafield in the United Kingdom. Whatever the items identified and this will be a 
complex process requiring collaboration with experts in the field, it is important that a 
wide range of short- and long-term counters are established to represent diverse 
timescales resulting in a rich constellation of data. 

Next steps 

Each decorative counter will exist in a number of different forms. Initially we have been 
using data projections in art galleries as places to test the decorative visual abstraction of 
information we are proposing, which is to mirror each countdown so they appear like 
totems – one pictured here is based on the half-life of Actinium; the photo was taken 
during the set-up of a group exhibition curated by Dr Ele Carpenter at Oyoyo gallery in 
Sapporo during the summer of 2014. 
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Figure 27: A concept drawing of a physical counter on the beach at Drigg near Sellafield 

 
Figure 28: A counter based on the half-life of Actinium 

(Photo taken during set-up of a group exhibition in Sapporo, 2014) 
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The next stage will be to establish a network of these counters online, in what could 
be described as our “virtual physiography”. Once we have begun building a network of 
counters in virtual spaces, we will attach the information to places like Google Earth etc. 
and as this network of counters evolves we will then be able to manifest them in more 
concrete ways in galleries. It is at this point, that information contained in these collected 
art works will begin the long process of becoming embedded into the collective cultural 
memory of institutions like art museums. Ultimately we will also look at possibilities of 
building semi-permanent physical counters in the places they refer to with a view to 
making them self (solar) powered. 

Conclusions 

These representations of time in Temporary Index far outstrip the human life cycle right 
now, and provide us with a glimpse into the vast time scales that define the universe in 
which we live in. They also represent a future limit of humanity’s temporal sphere of 
influence: at the moment it is difficult to think of much else we have made lasting longer 
than our nuclear waste. So this is why we have decided to focus on developing these 
collected artworks in a way that focuses on the present and not on their own physical 
persistence into a far-flung future. It is in making information more transparent, more 
visible and more widely known in societies now that we can have a greater chance of it 
being transmitted into the future by our collective institutional memory -in this case 
cultural institutions that have proven to be reasonable stores of pan-generational 
memory to date. 
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